
October 29, 2020 
 
Dear Chancellor Haefner and Provost Clark, 
 
I am writing as the Faculty Director of the Colorado Women’s College Leadership Scholars 
Program to express my program’s response to the decision regarding keeping the university’s 
pioneer moniker. While the students in the program can and certainly are speaking for 
themselves on this matter, I felt it important to also add my voice to profess their and my 
concerns about the subject.  
 
First off, I want to restate how much the CWC Leadership Scholars Program values the support 
and interaction of both of you as senior leaders of our institution. The students have directly 
expressed appreciation for the time you’ve both spent with them to understand their 
experiences at the institution as first generation students, women of color, and queer women. 
Chancellor Haefner, you’ve met with us twice and both meetings were experiences of co-
learning and understanding across different roles and perspectives. Provost Clark, your visit to 
the first and second years was a highlight of the quarter and the women expressed deep thanks 
for the time you took hearing their stories. Leadership that hears the voices of the least 
represented is a powerful statement and your presence with these students made a strong 
impact.  
 
With that relationship established, it is with great care and concern that I relay the dissent 
expressed by my students regarding the decision to accept and embrace the positive aspects of 
the pioneer moniker. In all of my classes this week, the scholars have shared that they feel 
highlighting the positive elements of the pioneer meaning does not wipe away the deeply 
trauma-filled elements of the word for Indigenous members of our community. We have very 
few Indigenous students on our campus and only two of our CWC Leadership Scholars directly 
identify as Indigenous. I offer you the words of one of these scholars – a first-year student – 
who stated through tears in class on Monday,  
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I am certain you have heard many such responses – but I wanted to capture and share this one 
voice, who is a bright ball of energy and light in our program and at our institution. She and 
many of the other scholars face daily challenges of not feeling fully part of the University of 
Denver community. I wanted to share with you her words and that her reaction to this decision 
furthers her sense of disappointment in the institution and her sense of feeling unwelcome. 
 
As an educator and advocate for the CWC Leadership Scholars program, I share this story to 
make you both aware of the direct needs of the students in this moment. As senior leaders 



you’ve taken time out of your busy schedules to engage with these students. Now, hearing how 
this decision has negatively impacted their experience at DU, how will you support them 
moving forward?   
 
I was heartened and excited to see the plans moving forward addressing many of the students’ 
requests, including hiring more faculty of color and supporting the experience of black students 
on campus. As a former college administrator, I know it is difficult to find solutions that appease 
and please all constituents. I also believe this particular topic will not be resolved simply by 
decree. I am hopeful we can continue these difficult conversations with purpose, in community, 
and with a hopeful vision for the equitable future of the University of Denver.  
 
Thank you for your time and consideration. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Trisha Teig, PhD 
Teaching Assistant Professor, Leadership Studies 
Faculty Director, Colorado Women’s College Leadership Scholars Program 
trisha.teig@du.edu   
 
 
 
 



 
 
In early June and over the summer, our faculty and staff discussed our thoughts and concerns 
about the name of PLP being connected to the pioneer moniker.  We requested a process from 





We understand that this may be a larger shift than it was for CLIE in shifting something like the 
Pioneer Awards to the Crimson and Gold Awards last year. PLP has a long and admired history 
with one of the most active alumni groups of the University. We know that some, maybe more, 
will be offended and will believe that this is nothing more than political correctness with a 
hyper-liberal agenda. We are willing to do the work with our alumni and constituents to 
dialogue, educate, and lead with them as we consider the change.  
 
 
With the above statements, we asked that we be given an agreeable process to dialogue and 
explore a future name. With the Chancellors statement on October ……, that door has been 
closed for now.  But we invite you into a conversation aboutBut we do ask for permission to 
initiate a process for name change consideration.  
 
Sincerely, 
 

 
 
Linda G. Olson, PhD     
Teaching Professor/Director 
 
On behalf of: 
Paul Kosempel, PhD   Teaching Professor/Assoc. Director 
Effley Brooks, MBA     Asst. Teaching Professor 
Trisha Teig, PhD           Asst. Teaching Professor 
Erica Wright              PLP Community Relations Program Coordinator 
Nicole Cozzi, MA          PLP Program Coordinator 
 
 
 
Cc: Jennifer Karas, Tom Romero 
 



 
 



 
In DU’s John Evans Report Executive Summary of Findings the authors state:  
 

When any people fail to grapple directly with the dark sides of its collective past it falls 
prey to mythology. In the United States, one persistent strain of historical mythology 
has been to shroud complex and sometimes troubling realities in the language of 



We understand that this is a larger shift than it was for CLIE in shifting something like the 
Pioneer Awards to the Crimson and Gold Awards. PLP has a long and admired history with one 
of the most active alumni groups of the University. We know that some, maybe many, 





 

As a Student in The Pioneer Leadership Program… 

Being a student in the pioneer leadership program, I think it is really important that we 

address the injustice in the name of the “Pioneer Leadership Program”. This name has 

represented one of the most respected programs at the University of Denver, and still never 

really represented the students that make up its heart and soul. PLP students come from all 

over the world and from all kinds of backgrounds but are expected to use an image and idea of 

colonization to be their identity. The same students who have to say they are students of the 

Pioneer Leadership Program also come from cultures that were harmed, hurt and sometimes 

destroyed by Pioneers. Those students carry the weight of this conflict into classrooms that 

teach about communal leadership and empathy. Classrooms that do not show that same 

empathy towards their students from different places and cultures.  I believe that if we want to 

be a program that really practices what we preach then we shouldn’t have a name that 

represents the colonization and oppression of the identities of our students.  I understand that 

“Pioneer” can mean other things but when there are literally thousands of names that can be 

the name of this program, why would we keep the one hurts its students? If we are really a 

program that believes what it says, then it’s our job do make this a program with a name that 

students are proud of, not one that hurts them.  

  



 

As a Student in The Pioneer Leadership Program… 

 As an Indigenous student, I am proud of my program that we are taking active steps 

towards making this program that which was promised to its students; those students whom to 

this program they have given so much. I am proud to say I belong to this program that carries 

such renowned across this campus and community. I am proud to belong here, and I am 





 

As a Student in The Pioneer Leadership Program… 

Our nation is facing some of the most challenging times it has seen in decades as we battle two 

different pandemics- COVID-19 and humanity. Pioneer Leadership Program has always put at 

the forefront of their students minds to challenge the process even if that process is fighting 



 

As a Student in The Pioneer Leadership Program… 

As a student of the pioneer leadership program I ask myself what my role as a white 

student in a conversation about diversity and inclusion is. This summer I have seen the very 

real consequences of white privilege that I before only knew in a classroom setting. I have seen 

the divides of our society tear apart compassion and understanding, leaving a lingering wound 

on our communities. As a student of this program I think that this is one of the most important 

times for PLP to exist. With everything happening across this country, and across the world, 

we need to teach students to be leaders with the compassion and understanding that we have 

lost. This program has the chance to help communities during this time of uncertainty with 

things from COVID-19 to racial injustice. We have the students willing and resources 

necessary to be more impactful than any other time in history. There is only one thing that 

would get in the way of that impact. Ourselves. We as a program need to work together to 

make this program something that can realize the potential of its students in a way that doesn’t 

exploit them. Our name “The Pioneer Leadership Program” does not properly represent our 

students and the impact that we want to have on people in this country and across the globe. 

We are supposed to be leaders, so now we need to lead and show our program, our school and 

people across the world that a real leader never stops making themselves better. My white 

privilege is not an excuse to be compliant in our name hurting my friends and peers and I will 

stand with them to make this program one that we can all be proud of and one that shows the 

world who we really are.  

 

  



 

As a Student in The Pioneer Leadership Program… 

I am a person of color in the Pioneer Leadership Program. As a rising senior, I have 



  

As a Student in The Pioneer Leadership Program… 

When I think of the Pioneer Leadership Program, I think about all the work that we did 

and that students still do in their communities. I think of all the time I spent learning about 


